

Why migration diplomacy matters for the 2023 Greek and Turkish elections Ezgi Irgil, Kelsey P. Norman & Gerasimos Tsourapas







Ezgi Irgil
Research Fellow at the Swedish
Institute of International Affairs'
Programme for Global Politics
and Security



Kelsey P. Norman
Fellow for the Middle East at
Rice University's Baker
Institute and director of the
Women's Rights, Human
Rights and Refugees Program.



Gerasimos Tsourapas Senior Lecturer in International Relations at the University of Glasgow







Summary

Migration diplomacy is the strategic use of migration flows to extract political and economic concessions. This policy brief examines the influence of migration diplomacy on national elections in Greece and Turkey in the light of the 2015–16 European migration crisis and the 2020 Greek-Turkish border crisis. While the former was linked to the Syrian civil war, the latter was sparked by President of Turkey Recep Tayyip Erdoğan's statements regarding opening up the borders with Greece for asylum seekers hoping to enter Europe. This led to a humanitarian crisis that was exacerbated by the Greek authorities' response, which included pushbacks and arrests. The brief argues that migration diplomacy is a crucial aspect of state behaviour not only as a foreign policy tool but also in domestic politics, and that this is applicable beyond the particular cases of Turkey and Greece. We recommend that, particularly during national elections, policymakers consider the role of migration diplomacy in framing "crises" as influential events on domestic political agendas that involve European Union relations, humanitarian assistance and burden-sharing. Ultimately, we argue for a more comprehensive understanding of migration diplomacy that considers its use as a domestic political tool. This would provide a basis for more effective responses to "refugee crises" and border management.





Introduction

On 27 February 2020, the Turkish government unilaterally declared that it would no longer prevent asylum seekers or migrants within its territory from entering Europe. This led thousands of people to gather in the town of Edirne, in the country's north-western corner, on the Turkish side of the Greek-Turkish border. As the Greek authorities sought to prevent any irregular crossings into European territory, a crisis quickly unfolded as thousands sought to use Turkey's Pazarkule border to cross into Greece via its Kastanies border point. The 2020 Greek-Turkish border crisis provided an opportunity for the two countries to engage in the most recent case of bilateral migration diplomacy. This had important repercussions for foreign and domestic policymaking and understanding the ways in which migrants and refugees can be commodified to extract resources or make other economic or diplomatic gains.

Following the fallout from the Syrian civil war and the 2015–16 "European migration crisis", the European Union (EU) and Turkey increased their partnership on migration management in the context of the EU-Turkey Statement, signed in March 2016. The Statement, which sought to establish cooperation on migration management, particularly of asylum seekers, contains three crucial points: (a) Turkey would take any measures necessary to stop people travelling irregularly from Turkey to the Greek islands; (b) anyone who arrived in the Greek islands irregularly from Turkey could be returned there; and (c) for every Syrian returned from the islands, the EU member states would accept one Syrian refugee who was waiting inside Turkey. In addition, Turkey was to be paid €6 billion (International Rescue Committee 2023). Both sides affirmed their commitment to the Statement and cooperated closely on its implementation.

While the EU-Turkey Statement was signed between the EU as a collective and Turkey, one particular member states, Greece, became a crucial actor in European border management, attempting to leverage its geopolitical position through migration diplomacy, particularly in the context of economic bailout negotiations (Tsourapas and Zartaloudis 2022). At the same time, after the statement was signed, Turkey felt emboldened to coerce the EU more openly in terms of Turkish migration diplomacy. Frequent demands for additional economic aid were combined with Erdoğan's urging of European support for his government's strategy towards Syria.

The breaking point for the EU-Turkey Statement occurred in the aftermath of Turkey's failed military operation in Idlib. This led Turkey to employ asylum seekers as a geopolitical pawn in its relations with Greece and Europe. On February 27, 2020, Turkey's announcement that it would no longer prevent asylum seekers from crossing the border into Greece, in violation of the 2016 Statement, led to thousands of people attempting to enter Greece by land and sea routes, which resulted in a stand-off between the two countries. The Greek government responded by deploying military forces to the border, suspending asylum applications and enacting measures to deter refugees from entering the country (Reuters 2020). To further inflame the issue, in March 2020 Erdoğan stated: "Once the gates were open, I started receiving phone call after phone call telling me to 'Close the gates', and we said that it is too late for that now, now the gates are open and you [the European Union] will be shouldering your share of this burden" (Tosun 2020). The 2020 Greek-Turkish border crisis lasted almost a month, leading to numerous clashes at the border, arrests and dire human rights abuses. Thus, despite an underlying logic of cooperation, the EU-Turkey Statement facilitated the use of asylum seekers as bargaining chips, and reified the importance of national borders between Turkey and Greece in the minds of policymakers.

Although different in many respects, both countries share important similarities. First, Greece and Turkey have a long and entangled history of migration diplomacy stretching back to the dissolution of the Ottoman Empire and the 1923 Greek-Turkish population exchange (Adamson Tsourapas 2022). At the same time, the two countries have not hesitated to engage in issue-linkage strategies, in which their respective management of minority groups mobility cross-border has been intertwined with a range of other issues from the demilitarisation of the Aegean islands to the Cyprus issue. Ultimately, the two countries' use of asylum seekers in their foreign policymaking came to be mirrored in domestic affairs, which was particularly evident in the Greek-Turkish border crisis in 2020.

This policy brief analyses the impact of the 2020 Greek-Turkish border crisis on the domestic politics of migration diplomacy, focusing in particular on the ramifications for the 2023 national elections in both countries.

Scholarly and policy work on migration diplomacy has traditionally focused on interstate relations. That the domestic dimension of this phenomenon is yet to receive sufficient attention poses challenges for comprehensive policymaking. More broadly, while migration diplomacy is typically associated with international relations dynamics and foreign policy, the crisis highlights the long-term impact of refugee arrivals on domestic politics, especially during national elections when refugees are apt to be used as political tools. This brief examines the ways in which migration diplomacy is reflected in domestic politics, and patterns of migration diplomacy in domestic politics. It also identifies which aspects should be further analysed in order develop more accurate links comprehensive policymaking that migration management to geopolitics.

The Greek-Turkish Border Crisis and the Domestic Implications of Migration Diplomacy

Migration diplomacy is understood as the "strategic use of migration flows as a means to obtain other aims" as well as "the use of diplomatic methods to achieve goals related to migration" (Adamson and Tsourapas 2019, 116–17). As a framework for understanding politics in the Eastern Mediterranean, it provides a novel perspective on European, Turkish and Greek policymaking in terms of labour and forced migration (key analyses include İçduygu and Aksel 2014; Müftüler-Baç 2020; Norman 2021; Demiryontar 2021). While a long line of scholars has identified how the EU has attempted to pursue its interests around its periphery through

externalisation (Jaulin et al. 2020; Buehler, Fabbe, and Kyrkopoulou 2022), a focus on migration diplomacy allows us to understand the extent of the "refugee commodification" that has occurred as a result of diplomatic negotiations between countries of origin, transit and destination (Freier, Micinski, and Tsourapas 2021). Over the past decade, there has been a significant increase in the number of studies of migration diplomacy from both Global North (Micinski 2022; Hollifield and Foley 2022) and Global South perspectives (Thibaut and Thiollet 2021; Geddes and Maru 2020; Norman 2020), as scholars and policymakers seek to understand interplay between migration and foreign policy (for a critical review, see Tolay 2023). The events of and statements following the Greek-Turkish border crisis demonstrate that migration diplomacy has also become a political tool in domestic politics.¹

Greek migration diplomacy in the context of the 2020 crisis sought to secure two key domestic goals. First, it aimed demonstrate the new centre-right New Democracy (ND) government's assertiveness in combating irregular migration, thereby fulfilling one of Prime Minister Konstantinos Mitsotakis' key electoral pledges. The ND government had only recently been elected and the 2020 border crisis became the first test of its tougher stance on immigration. Immediately following reports of refugee movements at the Evros border, Mitsotakis declared an "asymmetric threat" to national security and publicly stated that Greece would not allow undocumented people to enter its territory (Smith and Oltermann 2020). The Greek government sought to securitise the issue from the very beginning, underplaying any human rights or international law component. According to the prime minister's Twitter account:

Significant numbers of migrants and refugees have gathered in large groups at the Greek-Turkish land border and have attempted to enter the country illegally. I want to be clear: no illegal entries into Greece will be tolerated. We are increasing our border security (France24).

On 28 February, Mitsotakis called a meeting of senior officials in all the relevant ministries, which agreed on aggressive measures to tackle the issue. Greece deployed policy, as well as military and special forces to the border, and sought the help of the European Border and Coast Guard Agency (Frontex), which responded by dispatching an additional 100 border guards from its RABIT team for the protection of the EU's external borders (Frontex 2020). Asylum seekers were confronted with smoke grenades as they tried to cross the barbedwire fences, and some reported abuses on the Greek side of the border, albeit by non-Greek forces (Human Rights Watch 2020). At the same time, the Greek state suspended all asylum applications for one month by revoking article 78.3 of the Treaty on the Functioning of the European Union. The government declared that anyone crossing the border without authorisation would be immediately deported (Amnesty International 2020).

¹ This section builds on: Tsourapas, Gerasimos. Forthcoming. "Migration Diplomacy as a Three-Level Game in Greek-Turkish Relations".

The securitisation of the event continued rhetorically as Stelios Petsas, then Deputy Minister to the Prime Minister and Government Spokesperson, stated that the incident was not related to immigration but constituted an "active, serious, unusual, and asymmetric threat" to Greek national security. Similar messages were conveyed across pro-government media outlets, as well as various social media platforms such as Twitter and Facebook. The government also sent SMSs to the international cell phone numbers of anyone located near the border stating that security levels across the Evros river were at a maximum, and that they would not be able to cross into Greek territory (AlArabiya 2020). At the same time, Greek media highlighted how the Greek was using loudspeakers military communicate with asylum seekers through announcements in Arabic, Bengali, Persian and Urdu, warning that the border was closed.

Second, Greek migration diplomacy sought to undermine SYRIZA, which was now the main opposition political party, contrasting ND's adroit management of the 2020 border crisis with SYRIZA's response to the 2015-16 Mediterranean refugee crisis. SYRIZA's initial open-border policy had been heavily criticised both domestically and abroad and many political analysts believe that former prime minister Alexis Tsipras' ambivalent approach to irregular migration contributed to SYRIZA's lacklustre electoral results in 2019. Beyond tying management of the 2020 border crisis with an overall narrative of securitisation. Greece's migration diplomacy under Mitsotakis also sought to contrast ND's management of the 2020 border crisis with SYRIZA's past record (on this, see Tsourapas and Zartaloudis 2022). In fact, Mitsotakis appointed Michalis Chrisochoidis – a political figure known for his uncompromising position on law and order and the dismantling of the terrorist organisation, 17 November during his previous tenure in 2002 - as ND's Minister for Citizen Protection. Chrisochoidis had visited Evros in December 2019, and declared the government's intention to "make Evros impenetrable and safe" by use of an electronic surveillance system. According to a March 2020 national opinion poll, 92% of respondents considered themselves worried about Turkey and the Greek-Turkish dispute, while 76% of respondents perceived the government's policies on Evros as "definitely" or "probably" correct (SKAI 2020).

In the context of the 2020 border crisis, Turkey's migration diplomacy also sought to accomplish various domestic objectives. One aim was to exploit the presence of refugees. Hence, the EU-Turkey Statement sought to "holier-than-thou" emphasise Turkey's approach to hosting refugees. In the early years of the presence of high numbers of refugees, this drummed nationalistic sentiment, while in later years it helped divert attention from an ailing economy and other domestic political matters. An issue of the utmost importance in demonstrating the domestic link to migration diplomacy occurred early in 2020. Operation Spring Shield, a contentious crossborder military mission conducted by the Turkish Armed Forces in early 2020, had directly preceded the Greek-Turkish border crisis. This operation sparked controversy both domestically and internationally, and Erdoğan – and Turkey – faced criticism from

various quarters. International actors repeatedly urged Turkey to call for a ceasefire, to which Erdoğan responded with steadfast determination to transform Idlib into a safe haven for Syrian refugees (Wirtschafter 2020). Erdoğan clarified that Turkey's operation in Syria was not an attempt to expand its borders or engage in adventurism (Euronews 2020). Despite acknowledging the severity of the situation, Erdoğan remained resolute, referring to the operation as "gruesome" (BBC Turkish 2020).

The operation persisted until it reached its nadir with the killing of 33 Turkish soldiers in Idlib, which shocked the Turkish public and increased critical voices, further highlighting the operation's failure in many eyes. A nationwide poll conducted in February 2020, the period of Erdoğan's lowest public approval rating, found that only around 30% of respondents considered the Idlib operation necessary (Duvar 2020). Similarly, politicians and other influential domestic actors saw the operation as a means for Erdoğan to consolidate his power at the expense of other domestic forces calling for withdrawal (Cupolo 2020).

Erdoğan expressed disappointment with the international community's lack of support for Turkey and criticised the EU for not intervening in Syria. He also cited the EU's failure to comply with its promises outlined in the EU-Turkey Statement and reiterated further unfulfilled EU promises. His threats were carried out immediately when Turkey opened its borders with Greece to asylum seekers hoping to travel to Europe within days of the deaths of the Turkish soldiers in Idlib. Some reports even suggest that buses were provided by the Turkish state to ferry

refugees to the Greek-Turkish border (Zaman 2020). Furthermore, on 28 February 2020, the official Twitter account of the Turkish government's Arabic-language broadcaster, the Turkish Radio and Television Corporation (TRT), shared maps of the routes that asylum seekers could take from Idlib to the EU, along with suggestions for the best routes to use when transiting through Turkey (Congar 2020). The uproar over asylum seekers at the border instantly changed domestic headlines from Turkish losses in Idlib to the Greek-Turkish border issue, transforming both the international and the domestic political agenda.

Erdoğan clearly acknowledged Turkev's position as both destination and transit country for refugees, and stressed that Turkey saw refugees as guests not enemies. He again stated that Turkey had not caused or exacerbated a refugee "crisis" and criticised EU Member States for closing their borders to asylum seekers, leaving Turkey to deal with the issue alone. Moreover, in April 2020 a press release from Turkey's Ministry of National Defence reissued a subtle threat by stating that the ministry wished to draw attention to "the fact that the refugee flow that may be triggered by a conflict environment in Idlib may not only affect our borders but may also spread to Europe" (Milli Savunma Bakanlığı 2020). These statements were followed-up with a re-emphasis of Turkey's geopolitical importance, its role as a strategic partner of many countries in the region, and the country's goal of protecting its borders and citizens.





Refugees and the 2023 Greek and Turkish National Elections

The instrumentalisation of forced migration in February and March 2020 by both the Greek and Turkish governments has had important, continuing repercussions for both countries, as is becoming evident in the runup to the 2023 national elections. In Greece, the 2020 border crisis has contributed to a shifting of the political narrative in terms of the country's management of forced migration. Whereas the question of asylum seekers and refugees was firmly on the agenda during the 2018 elections, this appears no longer to be the case in 2023. Arguably, the continuing securitisation of the matter by the Greek government and key newspapers, as well as television outlets and social media has led to the question of asylum seekers and refugees being replaced by other key policy issues of the day - from the collapsing transport infrastructure to ND's management of inflationary pressures and the overall cost-of-living crisis.

At the same time, the tactic of zero-sum issue-linkage pursued by the Greek government in February and March 2020, in which a potential decision to admit asylum seekers into Greek territory was portrayed as a Turkish victory, also bore fruit in terms of the desensitisation of Greek public opinion vis-à-vis a softening of national borders. The continuing message about an «εργαλοιοποίηση» (instrumentalization) of asylum seekers on the Greek-Turkish border included overtones of refugees as "weapons" in an age-old conflict between Greece and Turkey, and was successful in shifting at least part of Greek public opinion against any

attempt to instigate a more liberal refugee policy.

Thus, the 2023 Greek national elections will not be decided by the topic of refugee management, despite the fact that the Greek government has been accused of illegal pushbacks along the Aegean, or that thousands of asylum seekers continue to reside within Greek territory and face pressing issues with regard to their integration and well-being, or even their survival. Greek migration diplomacy during the 2020 border crisis, therefore, produced particular domestic political results: it infused a distinct realpolitik argument across the Greek political and social body, which has arguably continued to hinder any fruitful discussion with regard to international law, refugee repatriation or human rights.

In Turkey, public opinion towards Syrians has been complex and variable since the start of the Syrian conflict in 2011. Many Turkish citizens express sympathy and support for Syrian refugees fleeing war and persecution, and have welcomed them into their communities. This has been reflected in grassroots initiatives to provide aid and support to refugees, as well as in government policies aimed at easing their integration into Turkish society. However, overarching attitudes have been negative and there have instances of anti-Syrian been manv sentiment, particularly in areas where there are large concentrations of Syrian refugees. Some Turkish citizens have expressed concern about the impact of refugees on the jobs market, house prices and public services, and have called for stricter immigration policies.



Furthermore, the issue of Syrian refugees has become highly politicised in Turkey, as different political parties adopt different stances, which reflect their electoral incentives. The ruling **Justice** Development Party (AKP) has been the main supporter of refugees, while the main opposition Republican People's Party (CHP) has been more critical. For instance, while the AKP has framed the issue through religious solidarity and refers to Syrians as "our brothers and sisters", the CHP has always opposed intervening in Syria's domestic politics and claimed that should the party come to power, it will return Syrians to Syria. These debates have been exacerbated by the EU-Turkey Statement, as the AKP was the main signatory on behalf of the Turkish government, while the CHP framed it as a "negotiation with human lives" in which Turkey has becomes the "refugee depot".

This has contributed to an already polarised public debate in the upcoming elections, mainly around security and terrorism linked to the presence of Syrian refugees in Turkey, and made refugees one of the main topics in the electoral debate. Interestingly, despite the fact that Syrians have been present in Turkey for more than a decade, a major shift occurred following the local elections in 2019, where control of Istanbul shifted from the AKP to the CHP. Although no studies directly link this loss to Syrian refugees, there is anecdotal evidence, and newspaper articles, such as interviews conducted with AKP constituents (Bişkin and Babat 2019), tend to treat this shift as the combined impact of economic hardship and the presence of Syrians. Building on these tendencies, since the summer of 2022, when the June 2023 elections first came to the forefront of Turkish domestic politics, political parties began mentioning their plans to "send Syrians back". For instance, to demonstrate the particular domestic impact of migration diplomacy, an anti-immigrant and anti-refugee political party, the Victory Party (ZP), has been established in Turkey for the first time. ZP was founded by Ümit Özdağ, a political figure who has long been a prominent actor in far-right political parties and far-right ideology in Turkey. ZP has one motto: "During Victory Party rule, all refugees will leave". While the elections also heavily focus on the economic crisis in Turkey increasing inflation and unemployment – and restoring democracy, this has led to a particular domestic political outcome. It has introduced and guaranteed a continuing debate on refugees in Turkish domestic politics for years to come, intertwined with discussions on the security of the nation and border management, and overshadowing debates on the refugee's rights, access to services and any other human rights violations that refugees face in Turkey.

While this policy brief focuses on Greece and Turkey, refugee instrumentalisation in national elections is not just an issue for these countries. For example, Morocco has been involved with various types of EU migration agreements for decades, but its relationship with Spain was further solidified in October 2018 when Spain's secretary of state for migration declared that Spain would be Morocco's "voice" in Europe (Teevan 2018). The EU approved the distribution of €140 million to Morocco to increase border controls. which Moroccan minister for foreign affairs claimed was only a starting point for further negotiation on the issue (Norman 2020).



However, the relationship momentarily faltered in 2021 when Western Sahara Polisario Front leader Brahim Ghali was permitted to travel to Spain for medical treatment. Moroccan border guards allowed approximately 12000 people, predominantly from sub-Saharan Africa, to enter the Spanish enclave of Ceuta in two days. Relations were restored after Spain approved a dispersal of €30 million to Morocco and after the Spanish prime minister declared that allowing Western Sahara to operate autonomously under Morocco's rule represented the "most serious, realistic and credible" solution to the decades-long dispute (Parra 2022). Western Sahara remains one of Morocco's key foreign policy concerns and one of the few issues that unites opposition parties within Morocco. Continuing to drum up support for Morocco's stance among both Western and African allies has therefore been a priority for the administration of Mohammed VI.

Tunisia represents another example of refugee instrumentalisation from North Africa. European interest in Tunisia increased in 2020 when an economic downturn put increased pressure on both Tunisians and migrants who had been residing in Tunisia to travel irregularly to Europe. Since President Kais Saied came to power in a coup d'état in mid-2021, he has looked for avenues to legitimise his increasingly authoritarian rule and distract from the country's economic woes (Jackson 2023). Saied has also attempted to scapegoat migrants, making racialized and xenophobic remarks, such as his claim that the presence of sub-Saharan migrants is part of a "criminal plan to change Tunisia's demography" (Boulifi 2023). Despite these inflammatory comments against migrants and the anti-democratic measures taken by the Saied government against citizens and opposition parties, the EU, and Italy in particular, has sought to put pressure on the IMF to release a \$1.9 billion loan to Tunisia in order to prevent irregular migration from the country to Europe (Jackson 2023). Such funding endorses Saied's repressive rule to the detriment of political actors still working for democracy in Tunisia.

Domestic Politics as A Missing Factor in Migration Diplomacy Analyses

Recommendations for Researchers

This brief has emphasised the impact of migration diplomacy on domestic politics and how the power politics inherent in the use of migration diplomacy can be utilised as leverage by domestic political actors, particularly during election periods. It argues that it is crucial to consider the ways in which migration diplomacy is used as a political tool in domestic politics. To demonstrate this, we have identified three trends.

First, it is critical to consider migration diplomacy as not confined to the international policy arena, as its use by governing parties has the potential to alter domestic political contests. Turkey is just one case in point. As the analysis has shown, the presence of millions of Syrian nationals in Turkey for more than a decade and their commodification by the ruling AKP in dealings with the EU not only tied the AKP to the issue, but also shaped the political strategy of the country's main opposition. The outcome of years of political



ti brief

manoeuvring around the issue by both incumbent and opposition parties will be apparent in the upcoming national election, with major consequences for both Turkish citizens and non-nationals, and the latter's ability to remain the country.

Second, migration diplomacy can also shape the national politics of the countries on the receiving end. Erdoğan's use of coercive migration tactics at the Greek-Turkish border in 2020 and the violent response by the Greek authorities led to a hardening of attitudes in Greece to the plight of asylum seekers, and was ultimately used as a political football by the incumbent ND to criticise the previous ruling party's handling of asylum seekers and migrant arrivals in 2015.

Third, it is critical to acknowledge that migration diplomacy has direct impacts on domestic politics because its outcomes can have direct and perverse effects on migrants, asylum seekers and refugees in both the short and the long term. In Turkey, the use of migration diplomacy by the AKP was one factor that led to a hardening of opposition party stances towards the presence of Syrians in Turkey. When the CHP formed a coalition with other political parties, it was forced to adopt a more restrictive platform than its centre-left positioning might initially have indicated. If the CHP-led coalition is elected in 2023, the new government might follow through on promises to return Syrians to Syria, where many individuals would face persecution by the Assad government, which remains in power.

Recommendations for Policymakers

The Greek-Turkish border crisis is a complex issue that requires a comprehensive and collaborative approach to resolve. Moreover, the issues it raises are not specific to Greece and Turkey as there have been many similar crises at the periphery of the EU, such as the Spanish-Moroccan border crisis of the summer of 2021 and the Polish-Belarusian border dispute in early 2022, both of which led to human rights abuses by border patrol forces and the deaths of migrants. By implementing the recommendations outlined below, migrant and refugee host countries and the international community can work together to address the humanitarian and security challenges posed by any crisis created through migration diplomacy, and promote a more sustainable and equitable system for responding to refugees.

- Immediate bilateral dialogue: Greece and Turkey should engage constructive dialogue to resolve the crisis peacefully and in accordance with international law. While the EU is a key player in refugee reception at its borders, Turkey and Greece should develop additional bilateral dialogue on cooperation between the two national authorities to ensure the safety of refugees. This would not only help develop sound relations but also pave the way to sustainable border policies based on joint and coordinated actions.
- Revision of the EU-Turkey Statement with an emphasis on responsibilitysharing across the European Union: The Greek border also serves as an EU border. This requires other EU member

trief brief

states to share the burden of hosting refugees by offering resettlement and relocation programmes, while assisting the Greek authorities with refugee arrivals and relocations. In particular, the principles of the Common European Asylum System should be reiterated. However, the emphasis on return should be diminished as one of the initial rationales for the EU-Turkey Statement was the return of refugees to Turkey, which led to the border crisis and gave Turkey disproportionate power over refugee reception in its dialogue with the EU. As one of the most important recommendations, this will

- also reduce the powerplay between Greece and Turkey which they might otherwise use to bolster their domestic political image by using refugees as leverage or a domestic political tool.
- Humanitarian assistance: Aligned with responsibility-sharing, the international community should provide humanitarian assistance to Greece with the reception, relocation or integration of refugees. Further rights-based services will also need to be provided in connection with immediate medical care, food and shelter.





Bibliography

- Adamson, Fiona B. and Gerasimos Tsourapas. 2019. "Migration Diplomacy in World Politics." *International Studies Perspectives* 20(2): 113–28. https://doi.org/10.1093/isp/eky015.
- Adamson, Fiona B. and Gerasimos Tsourapas. 2022. "Greece and Turkey." In *Controlling Immigration A Global Perspective*, edited by James F. Hollifield, Philip L. Martin, and Pia M. Orrenius, 4th ed. Palo Alto, CA: Stanford University Press.
- AlArabiya. 2020. "Migrants clash with Greek police at border after Ankara opens floodgates." March 2. https://english.alarabiya.net/News/world/2020/03/02/Migrants-clash-with-Greek-police-at-border-after-Ankara-opens-floodgates.
- Amnesty International. 2020. "Greece/Turkey: Asylum-seekers and migrants killed and abused at borders." April 3. https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2020/04/greece-turkey-asylum-seekers-and-migrants-killed-and-abused-at-borders/.
- BBC Turkish. 2020. "Cumhurbaşkanı Erdoğan: İdlib'deki gelişmeler ne yazık ki sıkıntı verici [President Erdoğan: Unfortunately, the developments in Idlib are distressing]" January 17. https://www.bbc.com/turkce/haberler-turkiye-51152021.
- Bişkin, Hacı and Şebnem Babat. 2019. "AK Partili seçmene göre İstanbul neden kaybedildi? [According to AKP constituents, why was Istanbul lost?]" *Duvar*. September 27. https://www.gazeteduvar.com.tr/politika/2019/06/26/ak-partili-secmene-gore-istanbul-neden-kaybedildi.
- Boulifi, Tharwa. 2023. "Tunisia, Migration, and Media Coverage." *Carnegie Endowment for International Peace*. https://carnegieendowment.org/sada/89420.
- Buehler, Matt, Kristin E. Fabbe, and Eleni Kyrkopoulou. 2022. "Thy Neighbor's Gendarme? How Citizens of Buffer States in North Africa View EU Border Security Externalization." *Journal of Immigrant & Refugee Studies*. https://doi.org/10.1080/15562948.2022.2037035.
- Congar, Kerem. 2020. "TRT Arapça mülteciler için Türkiye'den Avrupa'ya kaçak yollarla gidiş haritası paylaştı [TRT Arabic shared a map of the illegal routes from Turkey to Europe for refugees]" *Euronews*. February 29. https://tr.euronews.com/2020/02/29/trt-arapca-multecilere-avrupa-ulkelerine-ulasabilecekleri-harital-guzergah-tavsiyesi-payla.
- Cupolo, Diego. 2020. "Erdogan vies for leverage in Syria's Idlib as Turkish troops reinforce positions." *Al-Monitor*. February 12. https://www.al-monitor.com/originals/2020/02/erdogan-idlib-turkish-forces-leverage.html.



- Demiryontar, Birce. 2021. "Accession Conditionality and Migration Diplomacy: Turkey's Dual Identity in Migration Policy Negotiations with the EU." *European Politics and Society* 22 (1): 88–103. https://doi.org/10.1080/23745118.2020.1719741.
- Duvar. 2020. "Anket: 'TSK İdlib'de olmalı' diyenler yüzde 30.7 [Survey: Those who say "Turkish Armed Forces should be in Idlib" are 30.7%]" March 5.

 https://www.gazeteduvar.com.tr/galeri/2020/03/05/anket-tsk-idlibde-olmali-diyenler-yuzde-30-7.
- Euronews. 2020. "Erdoğan İdlib saldırısını değerlendirdi: 'Şehitler tepesi hiçbir zaman boş kalmayacak' [Erdogan commented on the Idlib attack: "The Martyrs' Hill will never be left empty"]" March 1. https://tr.euronews.com/2020/02/29/erdogan-suriye-meselesi-turkiye-icin-asla-bir-macera-veya-s-n-rlar-n-genisletme-cabas-degi.
- France24. 2020. "Greece blocks migrants on border with Turkey." February 28. https://www.france24.com/en/20200228-greece-blocks-migrants-on-border-with-turkey-1.
- Freier, Luisa F., Nicholas R. Micinski, and Gerasimos Tsourapas. 2021. "Refugee Commodification: The Diffusion of Refugee Rent-Seeking in the Global South." *Third World Quarterly* 42(11): 2747–66. https://doi.org/10.1080/01436597.2021.1956891.
- Frontex. 2020. "Frontex launches rapid border intervention on Greek land border." *Frontex News*. March 13. https://frontex.europa.eu/media-centre/news/news-release/frontex-launches-rapid-border-intervention-on-greek-land-border-J7k21h.
- Geddes, Andrew, and Mehari Taddele Maru. 2020. "Localising Migration Diplomacy in Africa?

 Ethiopia in its Regional and International Setting." *EUI Working Papers*, Robert Schuman Centre for Advanced Studies.
- Hollifield, James F, and Neil Foley. 2022. *Understanding Global Migration*. Palo Alto, CA: Stanford University Press.
- Human Rights Watch. 2020. "Greece: Violence Against Asylum Seekers at Border." March 17. https://www.hrw.org/news/2020/03/17/greece-violence-against-asylum-seekers-border.
- İçduygu, Ahmet, and Damla B. Aksel. 2014. "Two-to-Tango in Migration Diplomacy: Negotiating Readmission Agreement between the Eu and Turkey." *European Journal of Migration and Law* 16(3): 337–63.
- International Rescue Committee. 2023. "What is the EU-Turkey Deal?" March 16.

 https://www.rescue.org/eu/article/what-eu-turkey-deal#:~:text=The%20'EU%2DTurkey%20deal'%20is%20the%20term%20often%20used,Turkey%20to%20the%20Greek%20islands.



- Jackson, Lauren. 2023. "Tunisia's Influence in Europe." *The New York Times*. April 5. https://www.nytimes.com/2023/04/05/world/africa/tunisia-europe-migration.html.
- Jaulin, Thibaut, Alice Mesnard, Filip Savatic, Jean-Noël Senne, and Hélène Thiollet. 2020. "Externalization Policies and Their Impacts on Migrant and Refugee Flows to Europe in Times of Crisis: A Preliminary Study." MAGYC Report.

 https://www.magyc.uliege.be/upload/docs/application/pdf/2022-03/d.8.1-v3january2022.pdf.
- Micinski, Nicholas R. 2022. *Delegating Responsibility: International Cooperation on Migration in the European Union*. University of Michigan Press.
- Milli Savunma Bakanlığı. 2020. "Gündemdeki Gelişmelere İlişkin Basın Bilgilendirmesi Yapıldı." October 4. https://www.msb.gov.tr/SlaytHaber/4102020-36075.
- Müftüler-Baç, Meltem. 2020. "Turkey and the European Union Refugee Deal: Assessing Turkish Migration Policies and the External Protection of European Borders." MAGYC Project, Working Paper, June. https://www.magyc.uliege.be/upload/docs/application/pdf/2021-09/d2.2-v1june2020.pdf.
- Norman, Kelsey P. 2020. "Migration Diplomacy and Policy Liberalization in Morocco and Turkey." International Migration Review 54(4): 1158-1183. https://doi.org/10.1177/0197918319895271.
- Norman, Kelsey P. 2021. *Reluctant Reception: Refugees, Migration and Governance in the Middle East and North Africa*. Cambridge University Press.
- Parra, Aritz. 2022. "Spain changes stance, backs Moroccan rule in Western Sahara." *AP News*. March 18. https://apnews.com/article/europe-africa-spain-morocco-western-sahara-8d5520942af0fff9c316796830c705af.
- Reuters. 2020. "Greece warns migrants arriving at Evros border not to attempt to cross government source." March 1. https://www.reuters.com/article/syria-security-greece-texts/greece-warns-migants-arriving-at-evros-border-not-to-attempt-to-cross-government-source-idlNKBN2001Q3.
- SKAI. 2020. "Δημοσκόπηση ΣΚΑΪ Pulse RC Μάρτιος 2020: Σωστή η στάση της κυβέρνησης στα σύνορα 14 μονάδες μπροστά η NΔ 4 στους 10 ανησυχούν για κορωνοϊό [SKAI Poll Pulse RC March 2020: The government's stance on the border is correct ND is 14 points ahead 4 out of 10 are worried about coronavirus]" March 15. https://pulserc.gr/583/%CE%B4%CE%B7%CE%BC%CE%BF%CF%83%CE%BA%CF%8C%CF%83%CE%BA%CE%



ti brief

<u>%CE%BC%CE%AC%CF%81%CF%84%CE%B9%CE%BF%CF%82-2020-</u> %CF%83%CF%89%CF%83%CF%84%CE%AE/.

- Smith, Helena and Philip Oltermann. 2020. "Greece vows to empty Lesbos of all refugees by Easter after fire." *The Guardian*. September 15.

 https://www.theguardian.com/world/2020/sep/15/after-fire-greece-vows-to-empty-lesbos-of-all-refugees-by-easter.
- Teevan, Chloe. 2018. "The EU, Morocco, and the Stability Myth." *Carnegie Endowment for International Peace*. https://carnegieendowment.org/sada/79514.
- Thibaut, Jaulin, and Hélène Thiollet. 2021. "Migration Diplomacy in the Horn of Africa." https://hal.science/hal-03832189/.
- Tolay, Juliette. 2023. "Interrogating and Broadening the Emerging Narrative on 'Migration Diplomacy': A Critical Assessment." *Millennium: Journal of International Studies*. https://doi.org/10.1177/03058298221139589.
- Tosun, Mehmet. 2020. "Cumhurbaşkanı Erdoğan: Artık kapılar açılmıştır [President Erdogan: The doors are now open]" *Anadolu Agency*. March 6. https://www.aa.com.tr/tr/bahar-kalkani-harekati/cumhurbaskani-erdogan-artik-kapilar-acilmistir/1751538.
- Tsourapas, Gerasimos, and Sotirios Zartaloudis. 2022. "Leveraging the European Refugee Crisis: Forced Displacement and Bargaining in Greece's Bailout Negotiations." *Journal of Common Market Studies* 60(2): 242–62. https://doi.org/10.1111/jcms.13211.
- Wirtschafter, Jacob. 2020. "Turkey's Erdogan 'Determined to Transform Idlib into a Safe Place'." *Voice of America (VOA)*. February 29. https://www.voanews.com/a/middle-east_turkeys-erdogan-determined-transform-idlib-safe-place/6184560.html.
- Zaman, Amberin. 2020. "Turkey launches Operation Spring Shield against Syrian forces." *Al-Monitor.* March 1. https://www.al-monitor.com/originals/2020/03/operation-spring-shield-clash-turkey-syrian-arab-army-idlib.html.





About UI

Established in 1938, the Swedish Institute of International Affairs (UI) is an independent research institute on foreign affairs and international relations. Any views expressed in this publication are those of the author. They should not be interpreted as reflecting the views of the Swedish Institute of International Affairs. All manuscripts are reviewed by at least two other experts in the field. Copyright of this publication is held by UI. You may not copy, reproduce, republish or circulate in any way the content from this publication except for your own personal and non-commercial use. Any other use requires the prior written permission of UI.

Phone: +46 8 511 768 00

www.ui.se info@ui.se Twitter: @UISweden @ResearchUI